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Members of the BPS School Committee  

Dr. Eric Conti, Superintendent 

 

Burlington Public Schools 

123 Cambridge St. 

Burlington, MA 01803 

 

Via Email: 

 

cmonaco@bpsk12.org  

mmassardo@bpsk12.org  

kbond@bpsk12.org  

jbrooks@bpsk12.org  

mnawoichik@bpsk12.org  

conti@bpsk12.org 
 

 

Re: Violation of Parent and Pupil Rights at BPS 

 

Dear Members of the BPS School Committee and Superintendent Conti, 

 

I write on behalf of the undersigned parents of children in Burlington Public Schools 

(BPS) whose children were forced, against their wills and in clear violation of their parents’ 

instructions to the District, to take the 2025 “Youth Risk Behavior Survey” (YRBS). This 

extensive, 45-minute survey asked students about numerous sensitive topics such as their drug 

and alcohol use, mental health issues, sexual encounters (including whether they had been 

victims of sexual assault), sexual orientation and gender identity, and more. Although many 

parents exercised their legal right to opt their children out of this intrusive and inappropriate 

survey, the school still told students that they had to take the survey – even if they didn’t want to. 

This egregious violation of parental and student rights transgressed federal law. On behalf of 

these parents, we demand that BPS hold accountable those responsible for this violation and take 

steps to ensure that this never happens again, as more fully outlined at the conclusion of this 

letter.  

 

Background 

 

As you know, BPS partnered with Lahey Health to create the YRBS. This process 

appears to have been overseen by BPS’s “Wellness Committee” and funded in part by Lahey 

Health.1 On March 6, 2025, BPS sent a message to parents informing them that it would be 

administering the survey to students and notified them of their right to opt their child out of 

 
1 In 2018, BPS received a $50,000 grant from Lahey Health to digitize the survey. See this article.  
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participation via an online ParentSquare form. The message also mentioned that participation in 

the survey was voluntary for students. In response, many parents chose to opt their children out 

through the form.2   

 

However, during the school day on March 27, 2025, BPS emailed the YRBS to every 

student at Marshall Simonds Middle School and Burlington High School.3 The students were 

told that they were required to take the survey unless they were on a list of students whose 

parents had opted them out. But many students who had, in fact, been opted out were not on the 

opt-out list. These students were told by their teachers that they needed to complete the survey. 

In at least one case, when a student protested and told the teacher that she had been opted out and 

that she did not want to take the survey, her teacher made her take the survey anyway since she 

was not on the opt-out list.  

 

The survey asked questions such as:  

 

• “Which of the following best describes your sexual orientation?  

o Straight or heterosexual 

o Lesbian or gay 

o Asexual 

o Bisexual 

o Pansexual 

o Queer…”  

 

• “Which of the following terms best describes your current gender identity? 

o Cisgender girl or woman  

o Cisgender boy or man  

o Transgender girl or woman  

o Transgender boy or man  

o Nonbinary or genderqueer…” 

 

• “The next question asks about sexual intercourse. Sexual intercourse includes 

vaginal sex which is when a penis goes inside of a vagina, oral sex which is 

contact between the mouth and genitals, anal sex which is when the penis goes 

inside an anus (butt), and use of toys or props (vaginal or anal). 

o Have you ever had sexual intercourse?”  

 

• “Has anyone ever done sexual things to you or forced you to do sexual things that 

you did not want to?”  

 

 
2 In addition, some parents had already opted their children out of all surveys by sending a letter to the District 

earlier in the year.  
3 One parent reports that although her son was not required to take the survey, he was required to sit in class while 

other students took it. As a result, another student shared one of the inappropriate questions with him.   
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• “How old were you when you had your first drink of alcohol?  

o I have never had a drink of alcohol other than a few sips 

o 8 years old or younger 

o 9 years old 

o 10 years old 

o 11 years old 

o 12 years old 

o 13 years old or older”  

 

• “During the past month, what flavors were your tobacco products? Include vape 

products, cigarettes, cigars, and smokeless tobacco. You can choose more than 

one answer. 

o I have not used a tobacco product in the past month 

o Fruit, alcohol, or candy flavors 

o Mint, menthol, or wintergreen flavors 

o Clove or spice…”  

 

Unsurprisingly, many parents were extremely upset that the school violated the 

assurances that it had given them about opting their children out of the survey. These parents 

made their voices heard through messages to the administration and by engaging in public 

comment at the April 1st School Committee meeting. Despite further assurances from the 

administration that this kind of incident will not happen again, however, BPS has not taken any 

concrete steps to prevent future violations.  

 

BPS Violated Federal Law  

 

The Protection of Pupil Rights Amendment (PPRA), codified at 20 U.S.C. § 1232h, is a 

federal law which requires all K-12 schools that receive federal funding to provide, at a 

minimum, notice to parents of any voluntary surveys administered to students that will cover 

sensitive topics such as “mental or psychological problems of the student or the student’s 

family,” “sex behavior or attitudes,” and “illegal, anti-social, self-incriminating, or demeaning 

behavior,” as well as an opportunity to opt their children out of participating in such surveys.4 

When a school requires students to receive such a survey (i.e., the student cannot opt themselves 

out) as part of any program funded by the Department of Education, parental consent must be 

obtained before the survey can be administered to any minor student.5 A school that violates the 

PPRA may lose federal funding.6  

 

BPS has clearly violated the PPRA. Not only did it fail to comply with parents’ opt-out 

instructions, it also forced students to take the survey even when they protested and said their 

parents had opted them out. And because the District failed to notify students that the survey was 

 
4 20 U.S.C. § 1232h(c)(2)(A).  
5 20 U.S.C. § 1232h(b).  
6 34 CFR § 98.10.  
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voluntary and required them to take it even when they did not want to, BPS converted the 

ostensibly voluntary survey into a mandatory one. Therefore, BPS was required to receive 

affirmative consent from students’ parents before administering it to them. It violated this legal 

requirement as well.  

Ordinarily, a school district that failed to comply with the PPRA might be given some 

leeway – federal law can be complex and compliance is, understandably, not always perfect. But 

this is not the first time that Burlington Public Schools have violated the rights of parents and 

students. Under the guise of “inclusion” and “anti-bullying,” BPS has for years pushed 

controversial and divisive sexual, racial, and political ideologies upon impressionable students 

without providing parents with an opportunity to opt their children out. BPS has gone all-out to 

celebrate “LGBTQ+ Pride,” decking the halls at school with flags and posters, while denying 

pro-life students the opportunity to fly the pro-life flag on the school flagpole for even a day in 

January 2024. It has shown students videos suggesting that all white people view black men as 

inherently dangerous. “Gender nonconforming” BPS teachers have pressured students to use 

pronouns for the teacher that do not match their biological sex. BPS has attempted to hide the 

existence of an LGBTQ club from parents in order to keep them in the dark about their 

children’s sexuality. The list could go on.  

While this most recent survey incident may have been a genuine accident, it was no 

accident that it happened in Burlington. Rather, it was the predictable result of an educational 

culture at BPS that does not take parental rights seriously and does not see a problem with 

foisting radical ideologies upon minor students. Changes must be made.  

Demand and Conclusion 

In order to ensure that such an incident never happens again in Burlington, we are making 

the following demands:  

1) Ensure accountability for those responsible for this incident, up to and including

terminating them from their employment;

2) Revise BPS policies to prevent inappropriate and intrusive surveys from being

administered to students which cover sensitive topics such as sexual behavior, drug

and alcohol use, sexual orientation and gender identity, family problems, antisocial or

incriminating behavior, etc., as listed in the PPRA. A model policy is attached to this

letter; and

3) Require all staff and administrators to undergo mandatory training on the

requirements of the PPRA.

In addition, we have filed PPRA complaints with the federal Department of Education on 

behalf of two affected families and may be filing additional complaints on behalf of other 

families. I have attached redacted copies of these complaints for your records. 
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We want to see BPS succeed. But BPS’s students are best served when their parents are 

involved in their education. Unfortunately, BPS has too often attempted to cut parents out of the 

picture. This must end. BPS can take the first steps to reforming its educational culture and 

respecting parental rights by complying with the demands above. In doing so, it will avoid 

further jeopardizing its federal funding and will ensure the success of its student body. We 

sincerely hope that this will be the start of a productive dialogue between the BPS administration 

and parents who feel that their concerns have thus far been ignored. We look forward to BPS 

taking swift action to correct this situation.  

 

 

       Very truly yours,  

 

                                                                          
Sam Whiting 

Counsel 

Massachusetts Liberty Legal Center   

 

 

On behalf of: 

 

David Hanafin, 

Lori Hanafin, 

Cheryl Sheehan, 

Adrianne Simeone, 

John Simeone, 

Christine Steiner, 

 

and additional unnamed parents. 

 

 

 



Policy: ILD 

STUDENT SUBMISSION TO EDUCATIONAL SURVEYS AND RESEARCH 

 

In this policy, “surveys, analyses, or evaluations” refer to methods of gathering data for research 

purposes. 

Surveys Covering Protected Information 

The District shall not administer any survey, analysis, or evaluation to any student if such survey, 

analysis, or evaluation reveals information concerning:             

A. Political affiliations or beliefs of the student or the student’s parent; 

B. Mental or psychological problems of the student or the student’s family; 

C. Sex behavior or attitudes; 

D. Illegal, anti-social, self-incriminating, or demeaning behavior; 

E. Critical appraisals of other individuals with whom respondents have close family relationships; 

F. Legally recognized privileged or analogous relationships, such as those of lawyers, physicians, 

and ministers; 

G. Religious practices, affiliations, or beliefs of the student or student’s parents; or 

H. Income (other than that required by law to determine eligibility for participation in a program or 

for receiving financial assistance under such program without the prior written consent of the 

student’s parent/guardian, or of the student, if he/she is 18 years of age or older). 

Surveys Not Covering Protected Information  

All instructional materials, including teachers' manuals, films, tapes, or other supplementary material 

which will be used in connection with any survey, analysis, or evaluation shall be available upon request 

for inspection by the student's parent/guardian. For the purpose of this policy, "instructional material" 

does not include academic tests or assessments. 

A parent/guardian may, upon request, receive a copy of a survey created by a third party before the survey 

is administered or distributed to a student. 

The Superintendent or designee will be responsible for implementing any procedures necessary to protect 

the privacy of participating students and to provide parents/guardians with access to surveys within a 

reasonable time before administration or distribution. 

The School District will notify parents/guardians of this policy at least annually at the beginning of the 

school year and within a reasonable time of any substantive change in policy. Where practical, the District 

will also directly notify parents/guardians annually at the beginning of the school year when surveys, 

analyses, or evaluations are scheduled or anticipated. Parents/guardians shall have the opportunity to opt 

their child out of participation in any survey, analysis, or evaluation, even if it does not cover one of the 

sensitive topics listed above. Students who are 18 years of age or older may opt out of such surveys, 

analyses, or evaluations. 

Parents/guardians or eligible students who believe their rights have been violated may file a complaint 

with the Family Policy Compliance Office of the U.S. Department of Education. 

Legal reference: Protection of Pupil Rights Amendment, 20 U.S.C. § 1232(h) 

Cross reference: JRA—Student Educational Records 

Updated:  

ATTACHMENT A - MODEL POLICY
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Burlington parents voiced their anger at a recent school committee meeting over a
controversial survey that was given to middle and high school students. They're calling the
district’s version of the Youth Risk Behavior Survey (YRBS) "inappropriate," saying it
contained explicit sexual definitions presumptive questions.

4/8/25, 1:38 PM Parents Call for Accountability After "Inappropriate" Survey Administered at School

https://www.burlington.buzz/all/parents-call-for-accountability-after-inappropriate-survey-administered-at-school/ 2/5





parents reported not seeing the communication at all, while others reported that they did in
fact opt their children out of the survey but their request was not honored. Dr. Conti said that
through conversations with Mr. McMahon, the principal of Marshall Simonds Middle School,
he learned that there were “four cases where the opt-out wasn’t honored” and offered
apologies to any families for whom that was the case.

Many of the parents present to speak during public participation, however, said they did in
fact opt their student out and while some requests were honored others weren’t. Cheryl
Sheehan said her son was allowed to opt out, but was still exposed to the survey questions
by a friend in class who showed him a survey question and searched the internet for some
of the terms included in the definitions.

Other parents accused the district of deliberately hiding the opt-out for the survey so parents
wouldn’t see it and expressed disillusionment with the district’s commitment to serving all
students. “The damage has been done,” said Keri Malm, because kids are now talking about
these topics. Many demanded accountability, calling for the resignation or firing of School
Committee and Wellness Committee members who they say should have reviewed the
survey and halted its administration in light of the nature of some of the questions.

School Committee members acknowledged and said they share parent concerns.

Jeremy Brooks expressed concerns with how this survey, which is anonymous, conflicts
with mandated reporting laws if a student says they’ve experienced abuse. He also called
for swift action including attaching the entirety of any district-administered survey with the
opt-out message that goes to parents. Meghan Nawoichik advocated for an informed
consent process, where parents have to opt their kids in explicitly, rather than an implied
consent that requires parent action to opt a student out. Melissa Massardo said she feels
the survey is an important one but would support the above measures to ensure student
safety and comfort.

Chair Christine Monaco said the survey was inappropriate and shouldn’t have gone out to
middle schoolers as it was. Throughout the meeting, she suggested that the district might
stop using the survey altogether or at the very least would update their policies around
administration, though she said the Committee would discuss specifics at a future meeting.

4/8/25, 1:38 PM Parents Call for Accountability After "Inappropriate" Survey Administered at School

https://www.burlington.buzz/all/parents-call-for-accountability-after-inappropriate-survey-administered-at-school/ 4/5
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Burlington parents voiced their anger at a recent school committee meeting over a
controversial survey that was given to middle and high school students. They're calling the
district’s version of the Youth Risk Behavior Survey (YRBS) "inappropriate," saying it
contained explicit sexual definitions presumptive questions.
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parents reported not seeing the communication at all, while others reported that they did in
fact opt their children out of the survey but their request was not honored. Dr. Conti said that
through conversations with Mr. McMahon, the principal of Marshall Simonds Middle School,
he learned that there were “four cases where the opt-out wasn’t honored” and offered
apologies to any families for whom that was the case.

Many of the parents present to speak during public participation, however, said they did in
fact opt their student out and while some requests were honored others weren’t. Cheryl
Sheehan said her son was allowed to opt out, but was still exposed to the survey questions
by a friend in class who showed him a survey question and searched the internet for some
of the terms included in the definitions.

Other parents accused the district of deliberately hiding the opt-out for the survey so parents
wouldn’t see it and expressed disillusionment with the district’s commitment to serving all
students. “The damage has been done,” said Keri Malm, because kids are now talking about
these topics. Many demanded accountability, calling for the resignation or firing of School
Committee and Wellness Committee members who they say should have reviewed the
survey and halted its administration in light of the nature of some of the questions.

School Committee members acknowledged and said they share parent concerns.

Jeremy Brooks expressed concerns with how this survey, which is anonymous, conflicts
with mandated reporting laws if a student says they’ve experienced abuse. He also called
for swift action including attaching the entirety of any district-administered survey with the
opt-out message that goes to parents. Meghan Nawoichik advocated for an informed
consent process, where parents have to opt their kids in explicitly, rather than an implied
consent that requires parent action to opt a student out. Melissa Massardo said she feels
the survey is an important one but would support the above measures to ensure student
safety and comfort.

Chair Christine Monaco said the survey was inappropriate and shouldn’t have gone out to
middle schoolers as it was. Throughout the meeting, she suggested that the district might
stop using the survey altogether or at the very least would update their policies around
administration, though she said the Committee would discuss specifics at a future meeting.
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